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Planning & Zoning Commission
Town of Brooklyn
Special Meeting 

Tuesday, August 19, 2014

Clifford B. Green Meeting Center

69 South Main Street

7 p.m. 

MINUTES
I.     Call to Order – Carlene Kelleher, Chairman, called the meeting to order at 7:28 pm.
II.     Roll Call – Carlene Kelleher, Michelle Sigfridson, Aaron Kerouack, Don Francis, D. Wesolowski. David Fuss was absent with notification. Craig Dunlop was absent.
Staff Present – Jana Roberson, AICP, Land Use Administrator; Rick Ives, First Selectman, arrived at 8:30 pm.
III.      Seating of Alternates – None.
IV.      Public Commentary – None.
V. 
    Unfinished Business:

1. SD14-002 Patrick Collins, Church Street/Henry Road, 1 lot Subdivision, Map 35, Lot 7A, R30 Zone. 

Paul Archer, Archer Surveying, LLC, represented the Applicant. He stated that two items had been left open since the last meeting: 

· Wetlands – Received non-jurisdictional ruling.
· Appraisal – Performed by Platt Associates (dated August 15, 2014) valued at $8,000.00 based on pre-subdivision value.
Mr. Archer stated that they would like to propose that the fee in lieu of open space be five percent of the appraised value of $8,000.00 which would be $400.00.

Discussion ensued.

J. Roberson asked Mr. Archer to address the dedication for land along the right-of-way. Mr. Archer stated that it would not be necessary because Henry Road was dedicated to the Town in 1986 and this was part of a subdivision already (everything around it). He stated that the Town has 50 feet on Henry Road and he believes the same on Church Street. J. Roberson stated no need for further dedication.

J. Roberson stated that 2 front and 2 rear lot lines are shown on the plans and that the setbacks are shown correctly and that the front boundary lines are even with the parcels to either side. Mr. Archer stated that he does not know what the setbacks were when the neighboring houses on Church Street were built in the 1980’s.
J. Roberson asked about the approval letter from NDDH dated 2008. She asked if Mr. Archer new of any new changes to the public health code. Mr. Archer stated that it has become less restrictive, they now call for 8-foot separation of trenches instead of 9-foot separation. J. Roberson asked if he had contacted NDDH regarding this property. He stated no because this is a conceptual plan and that when Mr. Collins builds, he would need to have an engineered septic system design which would need to be reviewed and approved by NDDH at that time. 
There was discussion regarding the acreage. Mr. Archer stated that there is a little over an acre.
J. Roberson stated that it is a pretty flat site and it is its own lot. She stated that the stone wall is in descent condition and is entirely on the parcel, so no condition for approval.

M. Sigfridson asked about the dimensions on sheet 3 of 4 of the plans and the reference in the letter from the soil scientist that the lot is .96 of an acre. Mr. Archer stated that they surveyed it and could verify the amount of acreage. A. Kerouack stated that back then the standard was .96. J. Roberson asked if Mr. Archer would be marking the boundaries. Mr. Archer stated that once approved, they would set the pins. J. Roberson asked about the southeast boundary pin with the house next door. Mr. Archer stated that it is not there. Mr. Archer stated that the calculations for the boundaries are all done by computer and it is a lot of record. He checked the soil data and read the test pit data aloud and found that a non-engineered system is required. C. Kelleher then stated that there is no issue.
Motion by A. Kerouack to approve the one-lot subdivision application of Patrick Collins, Brooklyn Assessor’s Map 35 Lot 7A, Church Street/Henry Road, and identified in the files of the Brooklyn Land Use Office as SD 14-002, in accordance with all final plans, documents and testimony submitted with the application and including the following condition:

·     Because the land is not suitable in size or character as dedicated open space, at the time of sale of the lot and prior to the issuance of a zoning permit for development on the new lot, a fee in lieu of open space shall be paid to the Town in accordance with the requirements of CT General Statutes 8-25, and such fee shall be based on 5 % (five percent) value of the lot prior to subdivision.

Second by D. Wesolowski. Motion carried uananimously.
Mr. Archer asked that J. Roberson give him verbiage to add to the mylars stating that the fee of $400.00 for the fee-in-lieu of open space is to be paid at the time the land is transferred. J. Roberson stated that she would catch it when they apply for a building permit, but she said there is no harm in adding the statement to the plans if Mr. Archer prefers. 
VI.     New Business:

1. Discussion of Village Center District.

J. Roberson stated that some issues have been identified:
· No safety-release valve for small projects so they don’t have to come before the Commission for special permit/public hearing.

· Village Center District boundary and whether all properties that are included should be included such as Gunnar Drive. 
· Language of VCD has been questioned and should be made clear.

J. Roberson stated that a lot of work had been done by Jim Larkin of NECCOG, with P&Z and Subcommittee. She had reviewed Mr. Larkin’s most recent draft (dated October 18, 2012) and stated that it addressed some of the above concerns. She provided copies of the draft to the Commission Members.
J. Roberson stated that she had asked and is waiting for a response from Land Use Attorney, Peter Alter, about the question raised by Citizens’ National Bank about whether or not special permit is required for the generator they want to install.
Discussion ensued. J. Roberson stated that people are questioning the regulations on a daily basis and what is needed is something to point to for the answers.
J. Roberson reviewed Mr. Larkin’s draft with the Commission and explained the revisions. It was decided that the Commission Members would read through the draft on their own before discussing further. C. Kelleher urged the Commission Members to think about whether this is something they want to proceed with now. She feels the re-write of the regulations is not going to happen quickly and she does not think they should wait. D. Francis stated that he agrees and that Route 169 should be worked on to get if off the agenda. 
J. Roberson did a Power Point presentation for reviewing the boundaries of the VCD. 
A. Kerouack read the application from the Federal site which listed the boundaries as: Route 6; Hyde Road; Pomfret Road along Route 169; Prince Hill Road; Providence Road (Route 6); Wauregan Road (Routes 169 and Route 205) only to intersection?; and Wolf Den Road.
J. Roberson stated that the VCD and the National Register District don’t have to be the same boundary. She offered to get the National Register delineation for the Commission to see it and she mentioned possibly forming a committee.
Discussion ensued. C. Kelleher stated that she would like to see the VCD done in two phases to address the worst problems first, then the second phase could address the more time-consuming issues. 
J. Roberson sketched the Historic District boundaries on the VDC boundaries. Discussion ensued.
J. Roberson stated that she feels progress is being made and asked how the Commission would like to proceed. C. Kelleher stated that she feels it is most important to address the items that need clarification first and then work with the revision that was almost completed. She suggested using the draft as a basis.
2. Discussion of Limited Business Enterprise.

C. Kelleher asked if Limited Business should be encouraged. Getting rid of that concept could provide some immediate protection for Route 169. 

J. Roberson stated that Limited Business Enterprise currently exists in the regulations (currently undefined) allowed by special permit in the RA Zone and involves Route 6, Route 205 and Route 169 (any State highway). She stated that a lot of people have expressed concern for a stretch of Route 6 between the Restricted Business Zone and the Planned Commercial Zone that it is especially vulnerable to development. 

A. Kerouack distributed copies of Article 6.A. Adaptive Re-Use of an Agricultural Building. He stated that there isn’t anything that draws people to stop in Brooklyn while they are driving through. He mentioned a home on Route 169 that would make a nice restaurant.
R. Ives reminded the Commission that residents want to keep the rural charm.

M. Sigfridson suggested allowing a restaurant as a home business.

Discussion ensued.

C. Kelleher stated that it could be added to the agenda for the next regular meeting and they could come to a conclusion at that meeting.
C. Kelleher reminded the Commission Members to look over the draft so they will be prepared for the next planning meeting in September for further discussion on the Village Center District. 

VII.   Public Commentary – None.
VIII. Adjournment by consensus at 9:28 pm.
Respectfully submitted,

J.S. Perreault

Recording Clerk 
